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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 
SOUTHEASTERN PUBLIC SERVICE AUTHORITY OF VIRGINIA 

 
May 24, 2023 

 
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Southeastern Public Service Authority (SPSA) 
was held at 9:30 a.m. in the Regional Board Room at the Regional Building, 723 Woodlake Drive, 
Chesapeake, Virginia. The following members were in attendance or as noted: 
 
Mr. John Maxwell1                (CH)             Mr. Earl Sorey                                 (CH) 
Ms. Sheryl Raulston   (FR)   Ms. Amanda Jarratt                         (FR) 
Dr. Dale Baugh              (IW)   Mr. Randy Keaton                           (IW) 
Mr. John Keifer           (NO)   Mr. Richard Broad                      (NO) 
Mr. C.W. “Luke” McCoy   (PO)   Ms. Lavonda Graham-Williams2     (PO) 
Mr. Tony Parnell    (SH)              Ms. Lynette Lowe3                          (SH) 
Mr. D. Rossen S. Greene4             (SU)   Mr. Albert Moor5                              (SU) 
Mr. Thomas Leahy    (VB)   Mr. L.J. Hansen6                             (VB) 
 
(CH) Chesapeake; (FR) Franklin; (IW) Isle of Wight; (NO) Norfolk; (PO) Portsmouth, (SH) 
Southampton County; (SU) Suffolk; (VB) Virginia Beach 
 
Others present at the meeting included Alternate Ex-Officio Members Mr. Jeremy Kline (VB), Mr. 
Michael Etheridge (IW), Mr. Robert Lewis7 (SU), Mr. Oliver Love, Jr. (NO), Mr. Greg Martin (CH),  
Ms. Jocelyn Terry-Adumuah (PO), and Mr. Brian Thrower (SH), SPSA executives, Mr. Dennis 
Bagley, Executive Director, Ms. Tressa Preston, Secretary and Director of Administration, Ms. Sandy 
Schreiber, Treasurer and Director of Finance, and Mr. Brett Spain, General Counsel.   
 
To accommodate those who could not attend in person, through the meeting notice, members of the 
public were also invited to listen to, and view presentations displayed at the meeting, by registering 
for attendance using a GoTo Webinar teleconferencing platform. Members of the public were also 
invited to speak at the SPSA Board of Directors Meeting during the designated public comment 
period at the beginning of the meeting by registering in advance with the Secretary through contact 
information published in the meeting notice. Members of the public were also invited to listen to the 
SPSA Board Meeting via toll-free telephone. 
 
1. CALL MEETING TO ORDER 

 
Dr. Baugh, Chairman of the Board of Directors, called the May Board Meeting to order at 9:30 
a.m. and then he led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
 

 
1 Mr. Maxwell left the meeting at 12:12 p.m. 
2 Ms. Graham-Williams was absent and Ms. Terry-Adumuah served as the voting Ex-Officio member for the City of 
Portsmouth.  
3 Ms. Lowe was absent and Mr. Thrower served as the voting Ex-Officio member for Southampton County. 
4 Mr. Greene left the meeting at 11:27 a.m. 
5 Mr. Moor left the meeting at 12:12 p.m. 
6 Mr. Hansen was absent from the meeting and Mr. Kline served as the voting Ex-Officio member for the City of 
Virginia Beach. 
7 Mr. Lewis left the meeting at 12:04 p.m. 
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2. PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

Ms. Preston reported that there were no requests for public comment. 
 
3. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 
 

Chairman Baugh drew the Board’s attention to the return of their usual microphones for 
recording and audio purposes and thanked them for their prompt attendance. He reviewed the 
day’s agenda noting that for the meeting to be concluded at the proposed noon adjournment 
time discussions, particularly in closed session, would need to remain focused. His next order 
of business was to appoint a Nominating Committee to begin the process of selecting officers 
for the next fiscal year’s Board. Chairman Baugh appointed Mr. Leahy as Chair of the 
Committee with Mr. Moor and Ms. Lowe agreeing to serve as members. He encouraged any 
members interested in serving as an officer to reach out to them. As another matter of Board 
business, Chairman Baugh had asked Ms. Raulston to look into additional measures that can 
be taken to respect the Board’s valuable time at meetings. A survey had been developed and 
distributed to those in person and would also be sent electronically. He asked that members 
complete the survey and return it to Ms. Preston so that suggestions can be implemented over 
the next fiscal year.  

 
4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 
The minutes of the April 26, 2023 Board Meeting had been distributed. Chairman Baugh asked 
if there were any additions or changes and there were none.  
  
Mr. McCoy moved, seconded by Mr. Sorey, to approve the April 26, 2023 minutes of the 
SPSA Board of Directors, as presented. The motion was adopted by a unanimous vote 
in favor.  
 

5. FLYOVER OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

Mr. Lewis reported that the Flyover Oversight Committee met on May 1, 2023 and was informed 
by VDOT that right of way authorization was received and that the environmental review and 
permitting process is underway. The project is on time and on budget, however, due to 
conditions beyond control, contingencies are being utilized and the Committee may need to 
return to the Board for future allocations. Advertisement for construction is set for December 
2023 and the Board was advised that during construction a large overnight traffic detour will 
occur over two long weekends to set beams. VDOT intends to make a presentation to the full 
Board at the September meeting. Mr. Lewis also informed the Board that later in the day’s 
meeting the Executive Director would be asking for approval on a motion for a right of way 
easement necessary for the project. Mr. Lewis offered to answer any questions but there were 
none.  
 

6. PRESENTATION OF THE FY24 BUDGET & STRATEGIC OPERATING PLAN 
 

Mr. Bagley reminded the Board that a preliminary budget was presented at the March Board 
Meeting, but due to the uncertainty of disposal mechanisms, the Schedule of Fees and Charges 
was adopted but the full budget approval was postponed until June. The day’s presentation 
would be similar to the one from March but with more specific figures allocated to internal 
budgets. 
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Mr. Bagley offered to answer any questions on budget themes, projected revenues, expenses, or 
future tip fees. Mr. Keifer commented that it was an excellent presentation that already answered 
most of the Board’s questions before they could be asked. Mr. Bagley thanked Mr. Keifer and 
reminded the Board that the next steps would be for the Board to take the month to review the 
budget and reach out to him and Ms. Schreiber with any questions to be addressed before bringing 
the budget for a vote at the June Board Meeting.  
 
Mr. Bagley went on to discuss changes to the Strategic Operating Plan (SOP), noting that the 
formatting was different from what it had been in the past. By making the SOP separate from the 
budget document it will allow greater flexibility for any necessary future changes as matters with 
WIN Waste and the future of the designated disposal mechanism become more clear. Mr. Bagley 
reviewed the background of the SOP, including that the Board may adopt a new SOP at any time 
with a 75% majority vote. He also discussed the changes in tone and content.  
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Mr. Bagley offered to answer any questions. Mr. Keaton and Mr. Leahy asked for a red-lined version 
of the SOP to compare changes. While a comparison version was not immediately available, Mr. 
Bagley committed to supplying a version by email. There was also discussion about the nature of 
the SOP and how further consideration may be warranted as to what should and should not be 
included in future versions of the document. Mr. Sorey asked if there was a projection for 
commercial waste tonnage in fiscal year 2024. Mr. Bagley responded that due to market 
uncertainties and without having a final disposal mechanism determined it is difficult to speculate 
at this time, but that as soon as contractual documents are in place he will be better able to make 
predictions. There were no further questions.  

 
7. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR UPDATES 
 

Mr. Bagley recognized Landfill Equipment Operator, Jeff Canterbury as the SPSA Values in 
Action Employee of the Month. Having been a part of SPSA operations for more than 30 years, 
Mr. Bagley said that not only is Mr. Canterbury an expert at what he does, he loves what he 
does, and his efforts not only make SPSA proud, but they save SPSA money in equipment 
maintenance. Dr. Baugh presented Mr. Canterbury with a certificate and lapel pin as a token 
of the Board’s appreciation. 
 
Regarding the wetlands permitting necessary for the proposed expansion into Regional Landfill 
Cells VIII and IX, the Consulting Parties’ review of the Draft Environmental Impact Statement 
(DEIS) is complete, and staff met with the Army Corps of Engineers on May 16, 2023 to review 
and respond to their comments. Publication for the DEIS is still anticipated for on or near June 
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8, 2023 with a public comment period and four scheduled public meetings to follow. The Joint 
Permit Application submission has been delayed due to comments from the EPA on the DEIS, 
further discussion on which would take place in closed session. The function and use 
assessment of the impacted wetlands still needs to be completed.  
 
The Part A Permit for Cells VIII and IX Solid Waste Permitting was submitted following a public 
meeting held at the Regional Landfill on May 18, 2023. There were no comments at that 
meeting and the application was submitted to DEQ on May 19, 2023.  
 
Mr. Bagley reported that the pace for the Title V Permit for the Leachate Evaporator seems to 
be accelerating with the main question left to be resolved being that of total emissions. The 
City of Suffolk has provided comments on the original site plan application and staff is working 
to answer those questions and quickly prepare the resubmittal. Construction skids are 
completed and await site preparation.  
 
Staff has executed the easement agreements for the Renewable Natural Gas (RNG) facility as 
previously authorized by the Board. The anticipated start date for RNG production is July 1, 
2023 due to delays in getting utilities to the site. The gas collections system upgrade that was 
a part of the original contract with Terreva Renewables is underway in Cells V and VI. Mr. 
Bagley added that hopefully by this time next year the system will be 99% efficient.   
 
As Mr. Lewis mentioned in the Flyover Oversight Committee Report, the Committee and staff 
have received the marked plans, Deed of Gift and Donation Agreement and Right of Way 
Agreements, as well as standard information packets, from VDOT. Mr. Bagley has turned the 
documents over to counsel for review and they have been found to have some items that aren’t 
applicable because no purchase is being made. VDOT has been made aware of the 
discrepancies which are being rectified, but the package is fairly standard.  
 
Mr. Maxwell moved, seconded by Mr. Leahy, to authorize the Executive Director to 
execute all agreements necessary to convey the property rights of 25.28 square feet, 
more or less, of SPSA owned property to VDOT for the construction and maintenance 
of the Regional Landfill Flyover. The motion was adopted by a unanimous vote in favor.  
 
Mr. Bagley disused the Regional Solid Waste Management Plan (RSWMP) and its importance 
to the permitting process for proposed landfill expansion. The Hampton Roads Planning District 
Commission (HRPDC) is the designated Solid Waste Planning Unit for the region and SPSA is 
the designated Solid Waste Agency for the region. Though at one point SPSA was responsible 
for the RSWMP, for many years HRPDC has been responsible for the document and SPSA 
provides information and funding. HRPDC gathers information, most notably, commercial 
recycling information, and files the document and all necessary updates and amendments with 
DEQ. Due to staffing and bureaucratic challenges it has been difficult to get an official update 
approved. Mr. Keaton was able to offer valuable insight from his time with the HRPDC, 
beginning in 2013, when the RSWMP was one of his areas of responsibility, and his continued 
work with the PDC since moving to Isle of Wight County in 2016. Mr. Bagley informed the Board 
that staff had a meeting scheduled with the new member of HRPDC’s staff assigned to the 
RSWMP later that afternoon and was hopeful that he would be able to come back to the Board 
the following month with positive steps forward and a commitment to expediting the process of 
completion.  
 
Mr. Bagley reviewed municipal and commercial waste volumes for the reporting period, as well 
as total waste volumes and tons diverted. As the graphs show, municipal solid waste is on 
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target. Mr. Bagley noted that commercial waste is up, as expected, likely due to the newly 
approved agreement with Waste Management. Total average monthly waste volumes remain 
above total average budgeted waste volumes.  

 

      
 

 
 
Moving to the operations report, Mr. Bagley informed the Board that the low flow pumps at the 
Regional Landfill have been repaired, but force main pressure prevents SPSA from fully 
utilizing the low flow capabilities. Now that the new admin building is fully operational, the fiber 
optic loop for the landfill SCADA system has been reestablished for more optimal function. In 
an effort to be even more proactive about monitoring greenhouse gas emissions, SPSA will 
soon be utilizing state of the art drone operated technology to perform surface emissions testing 
on both closed and active landfill cells.  
 
In fleet maintenance four new trailers have been put into service with new tops designed to 
prevent windblown debris. The web-based computer maintenance management system, 
FASTER, is now fully operational and this software allows staff to track productivity and 
inventory costs. Mr. Bagley added that in 12 to 18 months there will be enough data available 
that SPSA will be able to begin the application process to be considered one of America’s Top 
100 Fleets, a goal that he believes to be fully achievable for SPSA.  
 
There were no environmental issues in the reporting period and all permits were in compliance. 
The wheel wash system at the Regional Landfill has been put back in place at the request of 
DEQ and they have performed a follow-up inspection. Mr. Bagley commented that Mr. Mike 
Kelley and his team deserve credit for their hard work in making these new accommodations. 
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Quarterly environmental inspections have been completed at all SPSA sites. Mr. Norman 
Strickland and his staff completed a knife change on the tire shredder, keeping the tire 
shredding operation in compliance, which was a huge accomplishment, particularly given that 
the manufacturer’s mechanic was unsure how to complete the job. 
  
Mr. Bagley made a few general announcements and informed the Board that SPSA would be 
hosting a blood drive in the Regional Board Room on June 20, 2023 from 10:00 a.m. – 3:00 
p.m. He encouraged members to consider going to RedCrossBlood.org and entering “SPSA” 
to schedule an appointment to donate. He also noted that Norfolk Sister Cities hosted a 
delegation from Ukraine that met at the HRPDC to discuss responsible waste management. 
Ms. Preston represented SPSA and provided a presentation on SPSA’s regional role in solid 
waste disposal and commitment to service to its member communities. Mr. Bagley asked if 
there were any questions or comments but there were none.  

 
8. CLOSED SESSION  

 
Chairman Baugh informed those present there was a closed session on the agenda for 
discussion about the WIN Waste contract and wetlands mitigation to seek advice from counsel. 
Chairman Baugh announced that only Board Members, SPSA executive staff (Dennis Bagley, 
Tressa Preston, and Sandy Schreiber), and legal counsel (Brett Spain, Henry “Speaker” 
Pollard, Patrick Hanes and Brad Nowak for SPSA and Ellen Bergren for the City of 
Chesapeake) would be present for the closed session. There were no objections to that plan.  
 
Motion to Approve Request for Closed Meeting. 
 

I move that a closed session be held for discussions regarding (a) the impact of the 
December 2022  fire at the WIN Waste facility on WIN Waste’s continued performance 
under the Waste Disposal and Services Agreement executed by SPSA and WIN Waste’s 
predecessor on September 18, 2018, and (b) wetlands mitigation in conjunction with the 
permitting process for Cells VIII and XI in accordance with Virginia Code Section 2.2 
3711(A)(8) for the purpose of consulting with legal counsel regarding specific legal matters 
requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel. 
 

Mr. Broad moved, seconded by Mr. McCoy, to enter closed session, as presented. The 
motion was adopted by a unanimous roll call vote in favor by all voting members present 
as noted. The closed session began at 10:58 a.m. 

 
Once back in open session at 12:18 p.m. both in person and electronically the following motion 
was read.  
 
Motion to Approve Certification after Closed Meeting. 
 

The Board hereby certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge: (i) only public 
business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements by Virginia law under 
the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and (ii) only such public business matters as were 
identified in the motion convening the closed meeting were heard, discussed or considered 
in the closed meeting just concluded. 

 
Mr. Broad moved, seconded by Mr. Leahy, to certify the closed session, as presented. 
The motion was adopted by a unanimous roll call vote in favor by all voting members 
present as noted.  
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9. WRITTEN REPORTS 

 
Chairman Baugh asked if there were any questions regarding the written Financial Report or 
the WIN Waste Report. Mr. Keifer asked about a notice of violation in the WIN Waste Report 
regarding a fuel usage exceedance that he would like explained in relation to the fire at the 
WIN Waste facility. Mr. Bagley responded that Mr. Stratton was not present due to short 
staffing, but that he would reach out to find an answer to Mr. Keifer’s question. There were no 
other questions.  

 
10. OTHER BUSINESS 

 
Chairman Baugh asked if there was any other business, but there was none.  

 
11. ADJOURN MEETING 

 
There being no further business to come before the Board of Directors, the regular meeting 
was adjourned at 12:21 p.m.  

   

___________________________________ 
Dennis L. Bagley 

Executive Director 
 
 

Submitted by: Tressa Preston, Secretary, SPSA Board of Directors 


